
 
 
 

PLANNING BOARD AGENDA 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 

Tuesday, May 25, 2021 at 4:30 p.m. 

Council Chambers, 2nd Floor, City Hall, 199 Queen Street  

Live streaming: www.charlottetown.ca/video 
  

 

1. Call to Order 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

3. Approval of Agenda – Approval of Agenda for Tuesday, May 25, 2021 

4. Adoption of Minutes - Minutes of Planning Board Meeting on Monday, May 03, 2021 

5. Business arising from Minutes  

6. Reports: 

a) Reconsideration request for Angus Drive (Lot 40) (PID #419143) & 413 St. Peters Road (PID #419135) 
Reconsider the request to amend Appendix G – Zoning Map of the Zoning & Development Bylaw for: 

• Angus Drive (Lot 40) from Single Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to Mixed Use Corridor (MUC) 
Zone; and  

• 413 St Peters Road from Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to Mixed Use Corridor (MUC) Zone; 
And to amend Appendix A- Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan Map for: 

• Angus Drive (Lot 40) & 413 St Peters Road from Mature Neighbourhood to Village Centre 
Commercial; 

And further to consolidate Lot 40 Angus Drive (PID #419143), 413 St. Peters Road (PID #419135) and 419 
St. Peters Road (PID #192187) being Mel’s Convenience Store into one (1) parcel, in order to facilitate road 
upgrades by the Province to St Peter’s Road and construct a second means of access for the convenience store 
to and from Angus Drive 

7. Introduction of New Business 

8. Adjournment of Public Session 

 

 

As the City continues to follow physical distancing protocols set out by PEI Public Health, the maximum seating for 

the public will be limited to 15 within the 2nd Floor foyer. Upon arrival, individuals will be required to provide 

information for contact tracing purposes. 

 

http://www.charlottetown.ca/video


PLANNING AND HERITAGE BOARD MINUTES 

MONDAY, MAY 03, 2021, 4:30 P.M. 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 2ND FLOOR, CITY HALL, 199 QUEEN STREET 

Live streaming at www.charlottetown.ca/video 

 

Present:  Councillor Mike Duffy, Chair 

Councillor Julie McCabe, Vice-Chair  

Councillor Alanna Jankov 

  

Bobby Kenny, RM  

Basil Hambly, RM 

Kris Fournier, RM 

Reg MacInnis, RM  

Rosemary Herbert, RM 

  
Also: 

 
Alex Forbes, PHM  

Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII 

Robert Zilke, PII 

 

Emily Trainor, PI 

Ellen Faye Catane, PH IO/AA 

 

Regrets: Mayor Philip Brown  

Councillor Mitchell Tweel 

 

Shallyn Murray, RM  

 

As the City continues to follow physical distancing protocols set out by PEI Public Health, the maximum 

seating for the public was limited to 15 within the 2nd Floor foyer. Upon arrival, individuals were required 

to provide information for contact tracing purposes. 

 

1. Call to Order  

Councillor Duffy called the meeting to order at 4:31 p.m. 
 
2. Declaration of Conflicts 

Councillor Duffy asked if there are any conflicts. Kris Fournier, RM, declared conflict for agenda item #1, 
Viceroy Ave (PID #349035). 
 

3. Approval of Agenda 

Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Rosemary Herbert, RM, that the agenda for Monday, May 
03, 2021, be approved. 

CARRIED 

 

4. Adoption of Minutes 

Moved by Basil Hambly, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the minutes of the meeting held 
on Tuesday, April 06, 2021, be approved. 

CARRIED 
 

5. Business arising from Minutes 

There was no business arising from planning board minutes. 
 
Councillor Duffy mentioned that the Planning & Heritage Department received an email from a resident 
with comments regarding the public meeting minutes for April 27, 2021. Mr. Forbes explained that meeting 
minutes are considered as high level overview or summaries of what transpired during a meeting. These 
minutes are rarely changed or updated based on comments/inputs from the public. In this case, a resident 
has raised concerns about how the minutes reflected her comments. Councillor Duffy and Alex Forbes 
commented that staff reviewed the comments provided by the resident with what was in the minutes (and 
audio recording) and felt that the comments are similar to what was recorded in the draft minutes. Mr. 
Forbes then asked if the board felt that the minutes need to be changed, it can be revised before Council 

http://www.charlottetown.ca/video
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approves the minutes on Monday, May 10, 2021. Moved by Councillor Jankov and seconded by Councillor 
McCabe that the meeting minutes of the public meeting minutes on April 27, 2021 be changed as per the 
request of the resident. Councillor Duffy and Mr. Forbes clarified that only the contested points will be 
updated with the verbatim minutes.  

CARRIED 6-1 (R. MacInnis opposed) 

 
Kris Fournier, RM, declared conflict and left Council Chambers. 

6. Viceroy Ave (PID #349035) 

This is a request for two (2) major variances in order to allow for two (2) new single-detached dwellings 
on a vacant lot on Viceroy Ave (PID #349035) which the applicant intends to subdivide into two (2) separate 
parcels to accommodate the two (2) new dwellings. The requested variances are as follows: to reduce the 
minimum front yard setback requirement from 6.0 metres (19.7ft) to 4.27 metres (14ft); and to reduce the 
minimum rear yard setback requirement from 7.5 metres (24.6ft) to 4.63 metres (15.2ft). The property is 
located in the Single-Detached Resident (R-1L) Zone. Emily Trainor, Planner I, presented the application. 
See attached report. 
 
Ms. Trainor presented a site plan showing the proposed dwellings. The lot is 0.42 acres in size and has a 
significant frontage of approximately 330 ft along Viceroy Ave. However, the lot depth is limited, ranging 
from 53 ft to 60 ft. The lot is currently vacant with existing landscape greenspace and mature trees. 
 
Letters were sent to resident within 100m of the subject property. Staff received 15 letters of opposition. 
Most of the concerns were regarding the built form impacts and proximity of the proposed dwellings to 
adjacent lots, as well as existing vehicular/pedestrian safety concerns on Viceroy Avenue related to traffic 
generated by West Kent Elementary School; and existing traffic congestion and parking overflow on 
Viceroy Avenue related to West Kent Elementary School. 
 
From a planning perspective, Ms. Trainor indicated that there are substantial Official Plan policies that 
support the proposed development. There is also a Zoning & Development By-law Regulation that supports 
development which makes reasonable use of irregular lots. Ms. Trainor also studied the front yard and rear 
yard setbacks of lots in the surrounding area. Based on the study, there were several properties that have 
smaller rear yard setbacks than what the bylaw required and therefore felt that the request for rear yard 
setback reduction could be supported. Existing properties have front yard setbacks of about 18 feet and the 
request is for 14ft. Staff recommend that the front yard setback be revised to 18 ft in order to be more 
consistent with surrounding properties.  
 
In order to address the concerns from residents, Ms. Trainor reached out to Police Services and Public 
Works Department for their inputs or comments regarding traffic and safety on Viceroy Avenue. Police 
Services comments indicate that congestion issues and traffic violations on Viceroy Ave are related to lack 
of on-site parking and vehicular queuing space on the school site during peak pick-up/ drop-off times. 
Public Works reviewed Police Services comments and indicated that traffic generated by the two (2) new 
single-detached dwellings will be minimal and the congestion/ traffic violations on Viceroy Avenue are 
typical for school zone during peak pick-up/ drop-off times. Public Works also recommended that the 
driveways extend into the side yards and not directly in front of the proposed dwelling unit. Staff is of the 
opinion that the school site design deficiencies should not preclude development of the subject property.  
 
Staff is recommending approval of the proposed variances subject to the following conditions: proposed 
front yard setback be revised to no less than 18ft.; driveway accesses extend into the side yard (east or west) 
of each dwelling; driveway access not be wider than three (3) metres at Viceroy Ave; and an opaque fence 
(8.2ft tall) be installed along the south property limit. Debbie Dennis, applicant, was on the phone to answer 
questions. 
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Bobby Kenny, RM, asked what the height of the house and fence would be. Ms. Trainor responded that the 
proposed dwellings are 26.5ft high. The recommended fence is 8.2 ft high, which is the maximum permitted 
height along the rear property limit and this is intended to provide privacy for adjacent properties to the 
rear. 
 
Councillor Jankov noted that 15 letters were received, and all letters were in opposition to the proposed 
development and did not see any letter of support. Ms. Trainor confirmed that there was no letter of support 
received. There was a letter from the school that was considered neutral. 
 
Councillor Jankov asked if the variances were rejected, would the applicants have as-of-right development 
as long as they changed the design. Ms. Trainor responded that the minimum width requirement for a 
dwelling unit is 18ft and even if the applicant was to reduce the building width to 18 ft, a minor variance 
of 2ft would be required. Councillor Jankov clarified that the applicant could build on the property with a 
minor variance, as opposed to two (2) major variances. Ms. Trainor confirmed and explained that the 
applicant is proposing to subdivide the property into two lots to allow for two (2) single-detached dwellings 
on the property because the lot has a significant frontage. Councillor Jankov asked if the existing property 
would only be permitted one (1) single-detached dwelling with one (1) minor variance or could two (2) 
single-detached dwellings be constructed with one (1) major variance. Ms. Trainor responded that two (2) 
single detached dwellings could be permitted on the site with a minor variance should the applicant reduce 
the proposed dwelling widths to 18 ft.  
 
Ms. Thompson also clarified that the bylaw only allows one (1) dwelling per lot and in order to 
accommodate two (2) dwelling units on this property, the property needs to go through the variance process 
to be able to subdivide into (2) separate properties. The applicant would still require a minor variance to 
construct a dwelling unit on the existing lot. The bylaw allows the applicant to make a reasonable use of 
the lot and therefore, would be difficult for staff to deny the minor variance for one (1) property at the very 
least. Ms. Thompson explained that the variance(s) should be approved first before the property could be 
subdivided.  
 
Ms. Trainor explained that if the applicant would decide to build one (1) dwelling unit, the applicant would 
still have to go through a minor variance. Councillor Jankov then asked what the requirements would be if 
a second unit is to be constructed. Ms. Thompson commented that in order to construct the second dwelling, 
the requested variances are required. Councillor Jankov thought that the first lot would require a minor 
variance, while the second lot would meet the requirements.  
 
Councillor McCabe asked if this application could be deferred to provide more clarity to the board with 
regards to the required variances. Councillor Duffy responded that the board recommend for deferral as 
deemed necessary. Councillor Jankov has difficulties supporting the application considering the amount of 
opposition received from residents and would like to understand what limitations this property has in order 
to have as-of-right development.  
 
Councillor Duffy mentioned that staff and board’s decision should be based on the Official Plan and Zoning 
& Development Bylaws. He added that while staff and board members would like to hear comments from 
residents, the decisions should be based on bylaws and regulations. 
 
Debbie Dennis, applicant, commented that she went through the letters from residents and understood 
where the neighbours are coming from. However, she felt that not all comments are factual and stated some 
examples such as: request to subdivide into six (6) lots; request being the third variance request; and trees 
being cut down. Ms. Dennis confirmed that she has no intentions of subdividing the property into six (6) 
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lots and that this is the first variance application for the property. Also, Ms. Dennis noted that she intends 
to keep as much trees on the property. Ms. Dennis also felt that the traffic impact of two (2) additional 
homes would be very minimal. Ms. Dennis also commented on a letter that indicated that their property 
along Admiral Street will be shaded by their proposed dwelling. She mentioned that the proposed dwellings 
would not shade the existing properties. 
 
Councillor McCabe asked if Ms. Dennis would be willing to work with staff to revise her plans in order to 
address the concerns and potentially bring forward less variance requests. Ms. Dennis responded that she 
would be willing to work with staff to see if there are other options to develop this property. 
 
Mr. Kenny commented that the proposed building height may have a significant impact to houses backing 
on the buildings and asked if Ms. Dennis would be willing to construct a dwelling that could be lower than 
the proposed height. Ms. Dennis responded that the current height of the building is not very tall, and she 
does not want to be limited to what she could build. But she is not opposed to looking at other options that 
could be acceptable to the Board. Councillor McCabe does not feel that the property is very high. 
 
Ms. Herbert drove by the area and agreed that the property is a long, narrow lot. However, given the depth 
and number of trees on the property, she has difficulty visualizing two (2) dwelling units on the property 
and how it would fit the existing landscape. Ms. Dennis hoped that the proposed design would fit in that 
property. Councillor Duffy also mentioned that the board look at the proposed variances and conditions to 
determine whether the requested variances be approved or rejected. Councillor Duffy also acknowledged 
the traffic concerns but also recognized the proximity of schools and other amenities in the area. 
 
Sandra Miller, resident, was concerned that the bylaw required public notification and allowed residents to 
submit comments to the Planning & Heritage Department. However, at the meeting, it was mentioned that 
letters or comments should not be paid attention to, and the board should only refer to the bylaw and not 
the well-being of residents. Ms. Miller was discouraged and felt that their comments were disregarded. Ms. 
Miller requested that the board review the report and consider the well-being of the neighbourhood. 
Councillor Duffy explained and pointed out that he only reminded that the board should refer to existing 
bylaws and regulations when making decisions and not based on opinions that are not relevant to the 
proposal. Ms. Miller acknowledged that the City has bylaws in place and part of the bylaw is the variance 
process where the public notification is part of the process. Councillor Duffy agreed and responded that it 
would be up to the board to recommend for or against the requested variance(s). Ms. Dennis believed that 
the Planning & Heritage Department read and took the comments from residents when they reviewed and 
recommended for the project. Ms. Dennis indicated that staff worked with Police Services and Public Works 
Department to get inputs and recommendations based on the comments received from residents. Ms. Dennis 
wished that she had the financial capabilities to offer the greenspace for the community, but she felt that 
she needed to develop the property. She felt that her request is not an outrageous request for two (2) single 
family dwelling units on her property. 
 
Ms. Trainor also provided additional information from the bylaw on how a minor versus a major variance 
request is determined. If the applicant would build a single- family dwelling on the property with a 2-ft 
variance, it would be considered as a minor variance but would need to be confirmed through a survey plan. 
Councillor Duffy asked if the residents would again be notified if the applicants change their request to a 
minor variance and Ms. Trainor confirmed. Since the applicant indicated that she was willing to work with 
staff, Councillor McCabe felt that it would be best at this time to revisit her proposal. Ms. Trainor also 
added that changing the requested variances would also require the applicants to change their overall design 
and it may not be as aesthetically pleasing given the depth limitations.  
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Councillor Jankov asked if the applicants could still apply for two (2) properties with minor variances if 
these major variances were rejected. Ms. Trainor confirmed. Councillor Jankov asked what percentages 
would the existing variance requests equate to, and Ms. Trainor responded that she does not have the exact 
numbers and can follow-up on this, but could confirm that it exceeds the 15% minor variance threshold.  
 
Councillor McCabe clarified that if the request was changed from a major to a minor variance and after 
circulating the notices to residents, no comments or objections were received, the decision to approve the 
minor variance could be delegated to staff and Planning Board approval would not be required. Ms. Trainor 
confirmed. 
 
Councillor Duffy asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following resolution 
was put forward: 
 

Moved by Rosemary Herbert, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request for major 

variances to: 

• Reduce the minimum front yard setback requirement from 6.0 metres (19.7ft) to 4.27 metres 

(14ft); and  

• Reduce the minimum rear yard setback requirement from 7.5 metres (24.6ft) to 4.63 metres 

(15.2ft), 

in order to allow for two (2) new single-detached dwellings on the lot at Viceroy Ave (PID #349035), 

which is proposed to be subdivided into two separate parcels, be deferred in order for the applicant 

to work with staff on a revised proposal that would require less variance(s) on the property. 

CARRIED 

(6-0) 

K. Fournier in conflict. 

 

7. 88 Prince Charles Drive (PID# 732461) 

This is a request for a major variance to reduce the minimum side yard setback requirement from 1.2 m 
(3.9ft) to 0.9 m (2.95ft) in order to permit a new accessory building on the southwest portion of the property 
at 88 Prince Charles Drive (PID #732461). The property is in the Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone. 
Emily Trainor, Planner I, presented the application. See attached report. 
 
A permit was issued on February 23, 2021 to construct a 750 sq.ft. detached garage/pool house on the 
property and located as per submitted survey plan showing a 4.2 ft. side yard setback. One of the conditions 
of permit approval was that no construction below grade was allowed since the proposed accessory structure 
met the maximum allowable 750 sq.ft. size. 
 
On March 29, 2021, a building inspector was on site performing a routine inspection and identified that a 
9-ft basement was being constructed with a reduced side yard setback. Staff requested that the applicant 
submit a footing plan showing the partially constructed building. The footing plan confirmed that the side 
yard setback was reduced to 2.95 ft, therefore it did not meet the bylaw requirements. 
 
Letters were sent to resident within 100m of the subject property. One (1) letter was received in support of 
the application. 
 
Ms. Trainor explained that the bylaw states the maximum permitted size for accessory buildings is up to 
750 sq. ft. in “gross floor area”, that a minimum rear and side yard setback of 3.9 ft. is required, as well as 
a minimum separation distance of 3.9 ft from the main dwelling on the property. 
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When Ms. Trainor informed the applicant of the violation of the condition regarding the basement level, 
the applicant argued that the definition of the gross floor area excludes car parking area, 
electrical/mechanical rooms, storage and washrooms. Excluding these areas from their accessory building 
calculation would result in a very low gross floor area (less than 750sqft), therefore allowing a basement 
level. Ms. Trainor acknowledged that the gross floor area definition in the Zoning By-law does not 
appropriately respond to the typical accessory building condition on residential lots, therefore staff  are 
concurrently bringing forward a proposed amendment to the Zoning & Development By-law through a 
separate recommendation report that is intended to address this concern . Until this amendment is adopted 
by City Council, the Department must allow the applicant to proceed with basement level.  
 
As a result, the application today only deals with the request to reduce the side yard setback from 3.9ft to 
2.95 ft. Ms. Trainor commented that it is challenging for staff to support variance applications related to 
the applicant not meeting permit approval conditions. However, Planning staff must make a professional 
recommendation based on land use planning principles and the applicant’s violation of permit approval 
conditions cannot prejudice this recommendation.  
 
Ms. Trainor indicated that there are no openings proposed on the east side of the structure, and this will 
reduce any privacy impacts on the adjacent lot. Building inspectors will need to review the east building 
wall again to ensure that it also will continue to meet the building code requirements despite proximity to 
the dwelling on the adjacent lot. Ms. Trainor also recommended that the existing fence be extended along 
the whole east limit of the property for privacy. 
 
Staff  recommend approval of the major variance subject to conditions to: Register the lot consolidation 
deed with the Provincial Land Registry; Submit a new Building & Development Permit application 
reflecting the revised detached garage/pool house design for staff review and approve; Maintain no window 
or door openings along the east building elevation; and No structures (e.g.: eaves, gutters) are permitted to 
encroach into the reduced side yard setback. Cory Jay, applicant, was at the meeting to answer questions. 
 
Councillor Jankov asked if the structure is in the middle of construction and Ms. Trainor confirmed and 
explained that a permit was initially issued but the applicant made changes to the design at the time of 
construction Councillor Jankov indicated that while she was not opposed to the application, she felt 
perplexed that when residents perform construction or changes to properties without the proper approvals 
or different from what was approved, applicants could apply for variances or request for bylaw changes to 
accommodate the requests. Councillor Jankov was not sure of what message it provides residents or what 
implications it has in the future. Ms. Trainor responded that staff also struggle in reviewing variance 
applications pertaining to work without approval. However, there is currently no mechanism in place to 
deal with permit violations in City of Charlottetown and staff recommendations must be objective.  
 
Councillor Jankov asked what can be done while enforcement mechanisms are not available. Councillor 
McCabe felt that applicants who follow the process usually gets rejected with their requests while applicants 
who do work with prior approvals end up getting approval. Mr. MacInnis mentioned that the board has 
dealt with three or four applications over the last year where approvals were given after work was done. 
Mr. Forbes responded that the board could also recommend to either grant or deny variances. Staff provides 
a recommendation, but the board makes a final recommendation to Council for a decision.  
 
Cory Jay, applicant, acknowledged his mistake doing work without approval. Mr. Jay indicated that he 
referred to the bylaw requirement from 2018 where the setback requirement was 2.5 ft. Since the property 
pins were not visible, he felt that moving the setback further to 2.95ft. would not be an issue. Mr. Jay didn’t 
realize that the new bylaw requirement was 3.9 ft. 
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Councillor Duffy asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following resolution 
was put forward: 
 

Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request for a Major 

Variance to reduce the minimum side yard setback requirement from 1.2 metres (3.9ft) to 0.9 metres 

(2.95ft) in order to permit a new accessory building on the southwest portion of the lot at 88 Prince 

Charles Drive (PID #732461), be recommended to Council for approval, subject to the following 

conditions: 

1. Register the lot consolidation deed with the Provincial Land Registry; 

2. Submit a new Building & Development Permit application reflecting the revised detached 

garage/pool house design for staff review and approval; 

3. Maintain no window or door openings along the east building elevation; and 

4. No structures (e.g.: eaves, gutters) are permitted to encroach into the reduced side yard 

setback. 

CARRIED 

(6-1) 

Councillor Jankov opposed. 

 

Councillor Jankov left the meeting. 

 

8. 151 Upper Prince Street (PID # 368969) 

This is a request for three (3) major variances to: reduce the required lot frontage along Young Street from 
30m (98.4 ft) to approximately 15.69 m (51.50 ft); reduce the flankage yard setback along Upper Prince 
Street from 6.0 m (19.7 ft). to 3.15 m (10.37) ft. in order to allow for the construction of a three (3) unit 
apartment dwelling; and reduce the flankage yard setback for a balcony from 4.81 m (15.8 ft.) to 2.4 m 
(7.87 ft.) in order to allow a balcony to be constructed along the Upper Prince Street side of the proposed 
building located at 151 Upper Prince Street (PID #368969). The property is located in the Medium Density 
Residential (R-3) Zone. Laurel Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 
 
The applicant is proposing to construct a new three (3) unit apartment building on this corner lot with onsite 
parking. The property is currently vacant and is located in a mature neighbourhood. There is a mix of one 
(1) and two (2) unit dwellings in the area and a five (5) and six (6) unit apartment building adjacent to the 
property. The neighborhood is close to services and amenities along University Avenue and is within 
walking distance to the downtown and a bus stop. 
 
Parking will be located in the rear yard. Three (3) standard parking spaces and one (1) barrier free space is 
required. Seven (7) parking spaces and one (1) barrier free space is currently located on site. Access to the 
property is off Upper Prince Street where the apartment building is located. The apartment building and 
subject property are owned by the same owner. The parking lot has already been paved and contains a right-
of-way to access the apartment building located at 12 Young Street. There were no comments or concerns 
regarding parking but staff received a call about cars parked on the street. Ms. Thompson clarified that the 
cars parked on the street was generated by the property across the street and not by the adjacent apartment 
building at 12 Young Street. 
 
The property has ample lot area to support a density of 3 units. The bylaw permits new construction to line 
up with the existing front yard setback established on the street. The proposed building meets this 
requirement as the front yard setback will align with the front yard setback of the building located at 12 
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Young Street. The building located on the adjacent lot at 147 Upper Prince Street is setback 2.36 meters 
(7.74 ft.) from the property boundary along Upper Prince Street. Staff does not feel that the proposed 
setback is out of context because the setbacks in this area of the block are far less than 19.7 ft and range 
between approximately 3.9 ft. to 10 ft. The second variance is to reduce the flankage yard setback to from 
4.81 m (15.8 ft.) to 2.4 m (7.87 ft.) on Upper Prince Street to locate a balcony. Staff do not view the 
balconies as a necessity to reduce the encroachment into the flankage yard and an alternative to the 
balconies would be larger windows or Juliette balconies. The final variance is to reduce the lot frontage 
from 30m (98.4 ft) to approximately 15.69 m (51.50 ft). The lot frontage for this property is wide enough 
to accommodate a single-detached dwelling.  Ms. Thompson pointed out that a variance application was 
approved for this property in April of 2018 for a five (5) room bed and breakfast plus one (1) room for the 
owner/operator in a single-detached dwelling.  If a five (5) room bed and breakfast is incorporated, it could 
potentially be more intensive in the neighbourhood than the proposed three (3) unit apartment dwelling.   
 
Letters were sent out to property owners within 100m of the subject property. Three (3) letters were received 
in opposition to the proposed dwelling. Staff is of the opinion that the variance request for frontage and 
flankage yard is reasonable given the neighbourhood context. The proposal is an infill development, will 
provide additional housing near downtown, and it is within walking distance to the commercial district and 
amenities. Staff is recommending approval for the variances to the lot frontage and flankage yard and 
rejection of the variance to exceed the maximum projection for a deck into the flankage yard. 
 
Basil Hambly, RM, asked if the flankage yard of 7.87 ft would be the building boundary or balconies. Ms. 
Thompson responded that the flankage yard for the building would be 10.37 ft and the balconies would 
extend further to 7.87 ft. Mr. Hambly then asked if staff does not support the balconies. Ms. Thompson 
does not recommend for the proposed balconies as it would project closer to the boundaries. However, she 
suggested that a Juliette type balcony be used instead. Ms. Thomspon also pointed out that if the balconies 
were approved, there are no powers lines along Upper Prince Street that would interfere with the balconies 
but there are power lines along Young Street. 
 
Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request to: 

• Reduce the required lot frontage along Young Street from 30m (98.4 ft) to approximately 

15.69 m (51.50 ft); and 

• Reduce the flankage yard setback along Upper Prince Street from 6.0 m (19.7 ft). to 3.15 

m (10.37) ft.; 

in order to allow for the construction of a three (3) unit apartment dwelling on the property at 151 

Upper Prince Street (PID #368969), be recommended to Council for approval;  

 

and that the request to reduce the flankage yard setback for a balcony from 4.81 m (15.8 ft.) to 2.4 m 

(7.87 ft.) in order to allow a balcony to be constructed along the Upper Prince Street side of the 

proposed building at 151 Upper Prince Street (PID #368969), be recommended to Council for 

rejection. 

CARRIED 

(6-0) 

Councillor Jankov was no longer at the meeting to vote on this application. 
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9. 199 Grafton Street (PID #342790) 

This is a request to Amend “Appendix C – Approved Site Specific Exemptions” as per Section 3.11 Site-
Specific Exemptions of the Zoning and Development Bylaw to exempt 199 Grafton Street (PID #342790) 
from Section 30.2 Regulations For Permitted Uses in the Downtown Mixed Use Neighbourhood  Zone and 
Section 30.3 Bonus Height Development Standards in the Downtown Mixed Use Neighbourhood (DMUN) 
Zone in order to allow a six (6) storey, 84-unit apartment building with parking located within and under 
the building. 
 
The following is a summary of the variances which are requested under this application for a site specific 
exemption for this property: 

• Height variance to six (6) storeys if bonus height can be justified. 60.7 ft. is permitted. The proposed 
height is 70.4 ft.; therefore, a 9.7 ft. variance is required; 

• Height variance to four (4) storeys if bonus height cannot be justified. 39.4 ft. is permitted. The 
proposed height is 47.6 ft. to the top of fourth storey; therefore, an 8.2 ft variance is required; 

• Flankage yard variance along Clark Street. 7.9 ft. is required for the base building setback. The 
proposal is for a 2 ft. setback; therefore, a 5.9 ft. variance is required; 

• Step back above fourth storey on Clark Street. It requires a 9.8 ft. step back from base building; 
therefore, combined with the required setback, a 15.7 ft. variance is required; 

• Lot width for bonus height on Hillsborough Street. 98.4 ft. of frontage is required. There is 74.5 ft. 
of frontage along Hillsborough Street; therefore, a 23.9 ft. variance is required; 

• Side yard setback to the building located at 142-146 Prince Street. A 3.9 ft. setback is required to 
be equal to the side yard setback of the existing building at 142-146 Prince Street. The setback for 
the proposed building is 1.96 ft.; therefore, a 1.94 ft variance is required; 

• A variance is also required to exempt the parking structure from Section 7.11.3 of the Zoning and 
Development Bylaw which states, “Where a parking structure fronts on a street, 

o The ground-level façade shall incorporate retail, public or other active uses, as well as 
provide pedestrian amenities such as an awning, canopy, or sheltered entryway; and  

o The front façade shall be designed to conceal the parking levels and gives the visual 
appearance of a multi-storey building articulated with bays and window openings. 

 
This application also includes lot consolidation of all seven (7) properties under the PID #342790 into one 
(1) parcel. Laurel Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 
 
Letters were sent to residents within 100m of the subject property. Six (6) letters of support and eight (8) 
letters in opposition were received. Some of the concerns identified at the public meeting were: concerns 
regarding the height of the proposed building in relation to other buildings in the 500 Lot Area; some 
residents felt the building was out of scale; concerns about shadowing of the proposed building onto 
adjoining properties; concerns that the design of the building does not complement the historic nature of 
the 500 Lot Area; and comments that the building be scaled back to four (4) stories. Letters of support 
indicated that: the project is a good infill project; affordable housing units are a good addition to the 
downtown area; the building, regardless of the height would be more attractive than a parking lot; beauty 
of an older building is enhanced when there is contrast with modern buildings.  
 
Staff is recommending approval of the proposed development subject to a development agreement. Ms. 
Thompson outlined the conditions of the development agreement in her report. 
 
Councillor McCabe asked if the remaining surface parking at the corner of Grafton and Prince Street will 
be available for seniors going to the Polyclinic and are uncomfortable using the parkade. Ms. Thompson 
responded that the spaces are currently used by doctors of the Polyclinic, but she is not sure whether it will 
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remain as spaces for doctors. Mr. Kenny also clarified if the handicapped parking spots will be located 
closer to the connector of the parkade to the Polyclinic. Ms. Thompson confirmed. Ms. Thompson added 
that the property owner is looking to develop the corner lot in the future. Until that lot is developed, the 
space would have to be modified to soften the parking lot along the streetscape. 
 
Ms. Herbert asked if the bonus height exemption falls under the affordable housing component that would 
determine if the bonus height would be exempted or not. Ms. Thompson explained that the developers are 
applying for affordable housing as their public benefit. The landscaped feature could also be considered as 
part of the public benefit. It would be up to the Planning & Heritage Committee to determine what public 
benefit would be acceptable. 
 
Ms. Herbert noted that the affordable housing is good for ten (10) years and asked what would happen after 
10 years. Ms. Thompson responded that all applications through CMHC follows the same agreement. Ms. 
Herbert asked what formula would the CMHC use in determining the affordable housing. Mr. Zilke 
explained the definition of affordable housing and criteria being used by CMHC. 
 
Ms. Herbert wondered when affordable housing is considered affordable to residents and felt that it would 
be nice to get more clarification on this topic. Ms. Herbert also asked what the board could recommend to 
ensure that the affordable units are actually affordable and could be part of a development agreement. Mr. 
Forbes explained that the public benefit is defined in the bylaw and the Planning & Heritage Committee 
determines what public benefit would best suit the city. While the board deals with the request for the 
additional two (2) floors, there is another housing program that would look at affordable housing (tax 
benefits, etc). At this time, the Planning Committee would look at whether the public benefit is met with 
regard to permitting the additional two (2) floors.  
 
The board had discussions around fully understanding the whole affordable housing process and limitations 
of the board in terms when dealing with affordable housing applications. The board felt that it would be 
beneficial to understand the process in order to make a sound and/or appropriate recommendation. Mr. 
Forbes mentioned that staff fully understands the request for the public benefit and/or affordable housing. 
However, aside from planning board, there are other committees that would have to review the proposal 
and make recommendations as well. One would be the request for public benefit which Council may or 
may not approve, and the other for the affordable housing program incentive itself.  
 
Councillor Duffy mentioned that the Planning & Heritage Committee meets every first Monday of the 
month as needed and the board is more than welcome to attend the meeting if there are any discussions 
relating to affordable housing. Mr. Fournier shared that there are special financing incentives for developers 
in order to construct buildings with affordable units and felt that the buildings cannot be affordable without 
these incentives. 
 
Councillor Duffy asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following resolution 
was put forward: 
 
Moved by Rosemary Herbert, RM, and seconded by Kris Fournier, RM, that the request for a site 

specific exemption to permit a six (6) storey apartment building as it applies to 199 Grafton Street 

(PID #342790) by amending “Appendix C – Approved Site Specific Exemptions” as per Section 3.11 

Site-Specific Exemptions of the Zoning and Development Bylaw (the “Bylaw”) to exempt 199 Grafton 

Street (PID #342790) from certain provisions of: 

i. Section 30.2 “Regulations For Permitted Uses” in the Downtown Mixed Use 

Neighbourhood (DMUN) Zone; and, 
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ii. Section 30.3 “Bonus Height Development Standards” in the Downtown Mixed Use 

Neighbourhood (DMUN) Zone  

 

in order to allow a six (6) storey, 84-unit apartment building with parking located within and 

under the building, be recommended to Council for approval, subject to: 

 

a. Compliance with the recommendations in the Design Review report and as per the site plan, 

building elevations, design concept drawings and building finishes & materials as presented 

at the public meeting of Council on April 27, 2021; 

b. Approval of the bonus height as prescribed by section 3.12 of the Bylaw and, except as may 

be exempted or varied in subparagraph (d) below, section 30.3 of the Bylaw; 

c. A lot consolidation of all parcels identified under PID #342790 subject to a pinned final survey 

plan;  

d. The property owner entering into a Development Agreement with the City that prescribes 

the detailed terms and conditions of the approval of the development; and, 

e. The following are the variances comprised within the site specific exemption for the property: 

• Height variance to six (6) storeys if bonus height is approved under section 3.12 of the 

Bylaw. 60.7 ft. is permitted. The proposed height is 70.4 ft.; therefore, a 9.7 ft. variance is 

required. 

• Height variance to four (4) storeys if bonus height is not approved under section 3.12 of 

the Bylaw.  39.4 ft. is permitted. The proposed height is 47.6 ft. to the top of fourth storey; 

therefore, an 8.2 ft variance is required. 

• Flankage yard variance along Clark Street. 7.9 ft. is required for the base building 

setback. The proposal is for a 2 ft. setback; therefore, a 5.9 ft. variance is required. 

• Step back above fourth storey on Clark Street. It requires a 9.8 ft. step back from base 

building; therefore, combined with the required setback, a 15.7 ft. variance is required.   

• If bonus height is approved under section 3.12 of the Bylaw, lot width for bonus height 

on Hillsborough Street. 98.4 ft. of frontage is required. There is 74.5 ft. of frontage along 

Hillsborough Street; therefore, a 23.9 ft. variance is required.   

• Side yard setback to the building located at 142-146 Prince Street. A 3.9 ft. setback is 

required to be equal to the side yard setback of the existing building at 142-146 Prince 

Street. The setback for the proposed building is 1.96 ft.; therefore, a 1.94 ft variance is 

required. 

• An exemption from Section 7.11.3 of the Zoning and Development Bylaw for the parking 

structure which states:  

“Where a parking structure fronts on a street, 

o The ground-level façade shall incorporate retail, public or other active uses, as 

well as provide pedestrian amenities such as an awning, canopy, or sheltered 

entryway; and,  

o The front façade shall be designed to conceal the parking levels and gives the 

visual appearance of a multi-storey building articulated with bays and window 

openings. 

CARRIED 

(6-0) 

Councillor Jankov was no longer at the meeting to vote on this application. 

 

10. Zoning & Development Bylaw (PH-ZD.2)  
These are the proposed amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw. Robert Zilke, Planner II, 
presented the application. Mr. Zilke indicated that these are housekeeping amendments to update and 
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correct references to regulations, tables and appendices; Update standards and requirements for general 
provisions for lots and site design; Correct reference for Deck height in the Projections into Yards table; 
Provide clarification on the bonus height development standards for base building; and Amend Appendix 
A. Definitions for Multi-unit Dwelling. The details of the proposed amendments are outlined in the attached 
report. Staff is recommending that these amendments proceed to public consultation. 
 
Basil Hambly, RM, asked why would asphalt driveways only be required for four (4) or more units. Mr. 
Zilke explained that the bylaw defines a parking lot as having at least (4) units. A single-detached dwelling 
could still use gravel for driveways. Larger parking areas require hard surfaces be finished with asphalt or 
concrete. 
 
Bobby Kenny, RM, clarified how the overhangs on a property affects the footprint of the building. Mr. 
Zilke explained that building footprint would only refer to the foundation/pad. There are sections in the 
bylaw that would reference to overhangs or projections in a structure.  
 
Councillor Duffy asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following resolution 
was put forward: 
 
Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that proposed amendments 

to the Zoning & Development Bylaw (PH-ZD.2) pertaining to: 

• Section 1.4.2 Zoning Table (Include MHR into table); 

• Section 3.1.1 Amend reference to Fee Schedule (Appendix F rather than Appendix E); 

• Section 4.1.2 Replace Gross Floor Area with Building Footprint in the Accessory Buildings 

Table and include a subsection to prohibit basements in accessory structures;  

• Section 4.2.2 Amend the height above grade for a deck to 0.3m (1 ft); 

• Section 8.1.1 Zoning Table (Include MHR into table) 

• Section 44.5.1.b. Remove gravel as a permitted material for stable surface; and  

• Appendix A. Definitions (insert Footprint and amend definition for Multi-unit Dwelling)  

Be recommended to Council to proceed to public consultation. 

CARRIED 

(6-0) 

Councillor Jankov was no longer at the meeting to vote on this application. 

 

11. New Business 

There was no new business that arose. 
 
12. Adjournment of Public Session 

Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the meeting be adjourned. 
The meeting was adjourned at 6:22 p.m. 

           CARRIED 

___________________________ 

Councillor Mike Duffy, Chair 
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Attachment C - City of Charlottetown 
Reconsideration Process 

 

To be effective, the following is the process that will be followed by the City when a reconsideration 

request pursuant to Section 3.15 of the Zoning and Development Bylaw is received, but the 

reconsideration process is flexible and can be varied to fit the needs of the particular case.  

1. When a request for reconsideration is received by the Planning Department, a Development 

Officer shall, within five (5) working days:  

i. Review the request to determine if it is timely (ie. received within 21 days of the initial 
decision, s. 3.15(2));  

ii. As in paragraph 3 below, determine whether sufficient particulars of the request have 
been provided, as per s. 3.15(3) of the Bylaw; and  

iii. Notify the Developer of the request for reconsideration and advise that the Developer is 
not prevented by the request from proceeding with any approved construction but does 
so at the Developer’s own risk.  

 

2. There are two stages to a reconsideration request:  

a. The threshold test, where Council decides whether it is advisable in the circumstances to re-
open the decision; and  

b. The decision on the merits, where Council decides whether the previous decision should be 
changed, and, if so, how it should be changed.  
 

THRESHOLD TEST  

3. To pass the threshold test, the Applicant must provide sufficient particulars in the request to show 

that the request falls within the stated grounds contained in s. 3.15(3) of the Bylaw. If the Applicant 

has not provided sufficient particulars, a Development Officer will advise the Applicant of the need 

to provide particulars, in the form attached. The Applicant will be given ten (10) working days to 

provide the requested particulars.  

4. A Development Officer will assemble the original file materials, including the request for 

reconsideration, any particulars provided or response(s) received, together with a summary of 

the reconsideration request, and a Development Officer will forward the assembled materials to 

Planning Board.  

5. Planning Board will review the request to determine if in its opinion it meets the threshold test for 

reconsideration and will forward its recommendation to Council, with the file assembled by a 

Development Officer.  

6. Council will then determine whether the request meets the threshold test for reconsideration. If 

Council determines not to reconsider the decision, then a Development Officer will notify the 

Applicant, the Developer and the Affected Property Owners of Council’s decision.  
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THE DECISION ON THE MERITS  

7. If Council determines to reconsider the decision, a Development Officer will send notice to the 

Applicant, the Developer, and Affected Property Owners within 100 metres of the boundaries of 

the affected Lot, explaining the basis upon which Council will reconsider the decision, notifying 

them of their opportunity to make written submissions to Council on the request, the date by which 

written submissions must be received (two weeks after notification) and, if Council determines to 

hold a public meeting to receive oral submissions, the date of the public meeting at which persons 

notified may attend and be heard.  

8. At a public hearing, Council will provide full opportunity for the Applicant, the Developer, and 

Affected Property Owners or their representatives to address their submissions to Council. There 

will be no cross-examination of persons making submissions. Persons making submissions will 

not be sworn. Councillors may ask questions of persons making submissions.  

9. As soon as reasonably possible following the receipt of all written and oral submissions, Council 

shall make a decision on the reconsideration request, and a copy of Council’s decision, with 

reasons, will be sent by a Development Officer to the Applicant, the Developer, and Affected 

Property Owners.  

 

RECONSIDERATION 

If a Permit or other approval under this by-law is granted, not granted, or granted subject to 

conditions and the applicant or an aggrieved person feels the decision is unjustified or unwarranted 

under this by-law, the applicant or an aggrieved person may seek a reconsideration by Council.  

An aggrieved person or an applicant wishing to launch a reconsideration shall make known their 

intention to do so and the grounds or reasons within twenty-one (21) calendar days of the initial 

decision.  

Council may review, rescind, change or vary any order or decision made by the Development Officer 

or by Council provided that:  

New material facts or evidence not available at the time of the initial order or decision have 

come to light;  

A material change of circumstances has occurred since the initial order or decision; or  

There is a clear doubt as to the correctness of the order or decision in the first instance.  

A letter shall be sent by ordinary mail explaining the reconsideration request to all Affected 

Property Owners within 100 m (328.1 ft) of the boundaries of the subject Lot identifying the 

subject Lot.  

Council shall hear any request for reconsideration of a decision under this section and Council shall 

give all interested persons an opportunity to be heard and make a determination on a request for 

reconsideration.  
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The City is not liable for any Development commenced prior to the lapse of the twenty-one (21) 

calendar day appeal period.  

The City shall not consider an application for reconsideration if, at the same time, there is an appeal 

filed with the Island Regulatory and Appeals Commission; but the City may proceed with 

reconsideration if the applicant has instructed the Island Regulatory and Appeals Commission in 

writing to hold the appeal in abeyance, and the Commission has agreed in writing to hold their appeal 

until the appellant has exhausted the recourse of reconsideration with the City 
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